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PO Box 848

530 Hwy 20 South, Hines OR 97738

Phone: 541-573-5010  admin@harneyswcd.net 
Regular Monthly Business Meeting

September 23, 2021 Harney County Courthouse Main Floor Conference Room

Present:  Board Chair (BC) Jeff Hussey, Vice Chair (VC) Scott Franklin, Board Director (BD) Ken Bentz; HSWCD employees:  District Manager (DM) Jason Kesling, HWMA/Ag Water (HWMA) Tyler Goss, Admin Assist (AA) Barbara Pearson; Guest Aurora Potts

Present Remote:  BD Ryan Peila, HSWCD Sage-grouse Habitat and Rangeland Restoration Planner (RRP) Danielle Reynolds

Absent:  Secretary/Treasurer (S/T) Carol Dunten and BD Susan Doverspike

The meeting was called to order at 3:33 pm by BC Hussey.

Agenda #1:  Vote on proposed agenda

DM Kesling said there would be two additions, an action item on Beavertables Aerial Seed bid #10 and an action item on HC-78 Juniper Cut #10A.  VC Franklin moved and BD Bentz seconded approving the agenda with the additions.  All present and eligible to vote were in favor and the motion was approved. Attached tally sheet.
Agenda #2:  Monthly Financials

DM Kesling said the onsite audit was completed and he is waiting to receive the final report.  DM Kesling, AA Pearson, VC Franklin and he were interviewed.  VC Franklin said the auditor (Robert Gaslin) was happy with the redundancies the district built into its financial process.  The financial report submitted was for August (it had been mislabeled on the agenda).  DM Kesling said he felt the district was on the right track. VC Franklin moved and BD Bentz seconded approving the financial report.  All present and eligible to vote were in favor and the motion was approved. Attached tally sheet.
Agenda #3:  August Regular Monthly Meeting Minutes

DM Kesling said he and AA Pearson had reviewed and made revisions.  There were no questions or further changes requested.  VC Franklin moved and BD Bentz seconded approving the minutes as presented.  All present and eligible to vote were in favor and the motion was approved. Attached tally sheet.
Agenda #4 Local Rules for Bidding Process
The auditor and SWCD Eric Nussbaum suggested to DM Kesling that the HSWCD create local rules for bidding process.  Recently DM Kesling learned that projects that are $150K and under could be assigned to a local contractor without a bidding process.  Local rules outline projects $50 to $150K could be reviewed and awarded through an award committee consisting of district employee(s) and two board directors.  If a project was over $150K (or $100K if engineering project then it would go through the process that the district has used for every past project.  

Nussbaum’s suggestion, the district contacted Curry County SWCD for a template on local rules.  Discussion ensued.  VC Franklin asked if a landowner preference would remain.  DM Kesling said during the project and bid preparation he would discuss with the landowner and board if necessary.  VC Franklin reminded the board of a previous situation when a contractor submitted a bid way over budget and the district still awarded it to the contractor and attempted to seek additional funding.  He asked how a similar situation could be avoided.  DM Kesling said it was his understanding the landowner makes up the cost difference.  VC Franklin said he didn’t have a problem with that, “If it’s over, the landowner should pay for the difference and the district should not have to go for extra money.”
VC Franklin brought up another recent conflict where a potential contractor was angry because he wasn’t contacted directly for projects up for bid which led the district to advertise in three newspapers.  He concerned about the public perception in awarding bids.  DM Kesling said the state law is the district does not have to give equal opportunity to bid on $150k or less projects, and under the local rules as writen if the project is under $50K it is the DM’s discretion.  But it is not his intent to give projects to one contractor all the time.  HCWMA Goss suggested to fulfill landowner preference if possible.  
DM Kesling said another benefit would be reducing the district’s advertisement budget.  For example, the Beavertables bid advertisement was about $500.  

VC Franklin and other board members have received calls from angry contractors who at one time or another felt the district favored certain contractors.  HCWMA Goss said project information would be on the district’s website for contractors to review.  DM Kesling said the district would advertise in publications twice a year stating the district’s process for contractor bidding.  VC Franklin asked about those beginning a business and how would they know how to do a bidding process.  DM Kesling also suggested potential contractors could review past board meeting minutes to determine the process.  HCWMA Goss asked if bid tours would still take place.  DM Kesling said yes and a potential contractor could participate.  

VC Franklin said when he joined the board of directors the district had a list of preapproved contractors and to bid the contractor had to be on the list.  DM Kesling said he didn’t plan to do that but felt a simpler method of a contractor seeing projects on the website with information on submitting a bid would work.  VC Franklin said “I just want people to have equal opportunity and not be accused of favoritism.”
BC Hussey said that district’s past bidding process may have deterred people from submitting bids.  “It’s kind of a learning process. I don’t want to discourage others.”  DM Kesling said he also wanted to be upfront with our budgets if we think there’s a better contractor and remain within budget.  Previously the project budget was usually not relayed to the bidder.
BD Bentz said the problem is now through the board you have more than one person making decision, with a minimized conflict of interest.  If bid decisions rest on one person it could be troublesome, particularly if the process is reviewed five years from now.  He urged the DM to give it careful thought so no appearance of impropriety.  He suggested the local rules include language of conflict of interest with DM and recusal.  DM Kesling said to be clear the proposed local rules does follow the law.  BD Bentz  repeated importance of including conflict language and what steps would be done if there was. DM agreed to add additional language about conflict of interest and internal process for deciding $50k or less projects. 
BD Peila said he was in favor as long as the district is on sound legal footing and everyone has opportunity for the bidding process.  He suggested adding information on the website for contractors the process of submitting a bid.  DM Kesling said district employees would walk them through bidding process.  “Believe me I don’t want to go into situation in causing you or me pain about this.”  BD Bentz added “and time!”  The bidding process can stretch out 60 days longer than needs to be.

DM Kesling said the proposed local rules can be as easy as following state law and any public request of the bid process would require them to pay for staff time.  After further discussion no action was taken at this time.  The item is tabled for new language to be added and next meeting. 

Agenda #5:  Board officer policy.  
The proposed policy on terms and rules for Board Chair, Vice Chair.  The previous DM Shannon Brubaker put the policy together and DM Kesling is resubmitting for potential approval.  He felt it was well written and clear.  The policy also outlines removal of an officer.  Note:  the resolution number was adjusted to reflect tabling of the previous action item.  DM Kesling said the resolution if passed would signatures of VC and S/T.  All present and eligible to vote were in favor and the motion was approved. Attached tally sheet.
Agenda item #6:  Employee Handbook revisions
DM Kesling said it is recommended that employee handbooks be reviewed ever 4-5 years.  The previous DM Brubaker and AA Pearson made significant edits in 2019 and he wanted to follow through on it.  Other district employees reviewed and made suggestions.  He asked the board take home the handbook for their review.  VC Franklin asked when would employee notations could be reviewed and DM Kesling said he would prepare a document with page numbers, how items could be changed and how the changes could affect the SWCD.  There were no further questions and the subject was tabled for future meeting.  
Agenda item # 7:  Rangeland drill agreement
DM Kesling edited the previous rangeland drill agreement fee schedule, saying previous charges wasn’t covering machine maintenance.  The district is now including a delivery fee.  The district has been delivering and picking up the drills since DM Brubaker was on staff.  Randy Wiest from the Oregon Department of State Lands said the state intends to surplus the drills to SWCD for free.  The fee schedule was reviewed by HCWMA Goss and himself and they believe the changes should cover cost of maintenance.  Wiest said the state would pay for the drills to get fixed prior to handing over.  There was further discussion on the cost, how acreage totals were assessed (on good faith), delivery methods, liabilities, cleaning fees.
VC Franklin noted the final paragraph in the agreement is not necessary.  DM Kesling said wording the contract and contacting the insurance would take place.  He was concerned about putting the new fees into place soon since this is the time of year the drills are needed.  BD Bentz said the district is providing “a heck of a service” for people who have small acreage who would instead of be fighting to get their drills ready for use.  He moved to approve the changes with edited previously noted.  VC Franklin seconded and all present and eligible to vote were in favor and the motion was approved. Attached tally sheet.
Agenda item#8: District Manager 6-Month Review.

All board directors except S/T Dunten submitted an evaluation (note:  S/T Dunten and her husband have been ill with COVID and are still recovering).  BC Hussey’s evaluation was turned in prior to meeting.  Copies of the evaluation and DM Kesling’s self-evaluation were in the director notebooks.  VC Franklin said the evaluations were written as if the employee filled it out.  DM Kesling said that was how the form was in the past.  He said the evaluation is intended constructive criticism but added the board can do that any time with him during the board meetings. As part of the DM hiring agreement a 6 month review would be done and if he was provided a favorable review, he move to step 2 under DM pay scale.   VC Franklin asked if the district was sustainable with the step?  DM Kesling said, “Yes, in that we are good for two years of funding.”  BD Bentz asked what the difference in salary would be and was told it would be a 3% change.  BD Bentz moved and VC Franklin seconded giving a favorable review to DM Kesling and initiating a Step 2 salary increase.  All present and eligible to vote were in favor and the motion was approved. Attached tally sheet.
Agenda Item #9:  OWEB Small Grant Bylaws, Scoring Sheeting and Eligibility Process.    DM Kesling said the district jointly works on projects with watershed council.  DM Kesling, BD Peila, the Harney County Watershed, Burns Paiute Tribe, EOARC, ODFW, and other agencies are represented.  This group recently went through the process of updating priorities for eligibility for small grants.  The district board reviews and approves the form for constituents.  He requested motion to approve priorities.  He said the majority of projects current projects that the SWCD are receiving are water-related projects.  The grant amounts in total were $15K and the county will expect to get $100K for the next biennium .  There are six to eight tentative projects now.  All present and eligible to vote were in favor and the motion was approved. Attached tally sheet.
Agenda Item#10: Beavertable Aerial seeding

One bid was received, from Schott Aerial Ag, which was included in BD notebooks with two scoring sheets.  Since BD Peila was participating remotely and didn’t have access to his notebook, DM Kesling read over the bid.  The bid submitted was under budget by about $600.  VC Franklin asked if this was Medusahead ground?  HCWMA Goss said yes, this was completing a grant where the land had been sprayed with herbicide for the past three years.  DM Kesling said the next phase would move to Crane/Buchanan area.  
BC Hussey asked if the board needed to score the bide since it’s the only one submitted and is under budget?  DM Kesling said if the board scores, it is evidence that the bid was processed correctly.  VC Franklin asked if the contractor had a staff plan (yes).  There was no landowner preference because there were many landowners involved and they were happy because they didn’t have to seed the areas themselves.  VC Franklin moved and BD Bentz seconded awarding the bid to Schott Aerial Ag.  All present and eligible to vote were in favor and the motion was approved. Attached tally sheet.
Agenda Item #10a: HC 78 Juniper Bid

Two bids were submitted.  Both contractors attended the tour (note:  one bidder sent a representative).  One bidder left early with DM Kesling’s okay as that contractor was currently working on that property through NRCS.  The other bidder wanted to walk the area.  Again, DM Kesling went over the submitted bid information for BD Peila.  Again, copies of the bids and two scoring sheets for each bidder.  
VC Franklin asked if the contractors knew the budget amount.  DM said that it was brought up to one contractor (Bradley) after the other contractor (B&M Timber, Clemens) had left.   Clemens would have known the budget had his representative stayed.  VC Franklin asked if there was a landowner preference?  RB Reynolds said she attempted to contact the landowner and left a message but had not received a call back.  In other conversations, the landowner had not stated a preference.  DM Kesling said B&M Timber is actively working there and the landowner did hire him for the NRCS process. 
VC Franklin asked if the district has any record of previous work with Bradley, and RB Reynolds said he is currently working on a project for the district.  It hasn’t been completed but he is doing a decent job, following guidelines and practices we have set out for him.  
B&M Timber was clearly winner of bidding score sheet.  VC Franklin moved and BD Bentz seconded awarding the bid to B&M Timber.  All present and eligible to vote were in favor and the motion carried. Attached tally sheet. 
VC Franklin asked because the project was under $50K the board wouldn’t see something like this in the future with the new local rules?  DM Kesling said that was correct but district staff would provide information and updates.  VC Franklin asked if it was above $50K then board members would be involved.  DM Kesling said one or two board members would be included in the process.  If the amount is over $150K or $100K for an engineering project the board would be included as it is now.  DM Kesling also asked BD Peila to come into the office tomorrow to submit a bid scoring sheet.

Public Comment

Guest Aurora Potts introduced herself.  She is with Ecosource Native Seed Collection Source, which is under the High Desert Partnership.  The group is currently working with local agencies: (both Boise and Malheur Forest Service) and the Burns Paiute Tribe.  She is in contact in John Day with the Warm Springs Watershed.  Her group selects specific sites and species of natural grasses and forbs to get locally sourced seeds.  They currently collect, clean, store and track seeds and hope to move into the second phase or restorations and grow outs.  The group is hoping to secure land to grow or have a nursery for native seeds in event of wildfires.  
All seed was collected by hand this year.  In the future they hope anyone can go to the seed bank and purchase seed, but for now working with other agencies on projects.  She said the Wildfire Collaborative has been big part of forming the group because many postfire reseeding projects are only 20% successful due to seed coming from different climates and areas. The group hopes to create partnerships in John Day and Malheur and extend onto the Northern Great Basin.  The group is currently doing grasses and forbs (haven’t done trees yet), but look forward to any type of seed collection needed.  
RB Reynolds asked what is the benefit to the ranchers?  Ms. Potts said there are some federal mandates to native seeds and using natives preventing the further depletion of aquafer.  Native seeds take less water.  There was further discussion including that landowners may want to dedicate nonarable land for growing native plants to produce seed
Future agenda items:  BC Hussey requested follow up on the BLM lawsuit.  He said the district needs to follow up to determine where it stands.  

Meeting adjourned at 5:12 pm attached tally sheet.
Respectfully submitted,

Barbara Pearson, Admin Assist
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